PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, October 30, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, October 30, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman
David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

Update on Fire Chief and Finance Director Positions – Town Manager Mark Sylvia informed the Board that he is close to finalizing appointments for the Finance Director and Fire Chief positions.   

The process of filling the Fire Chief position, Mr. Sylvia explained, is governed by the civil service laws.   He noted that he and his staff have begun conducting in-depth interviews, and he added that has retained a consultant to review the interviews and civil service exams.   Mr. Sylvia said that he hopes to make a decision on the Fire Chief’s position within the next two weeks.  In the meantime, he said, Deputy Chief Marty Enos, who has been with the Fire Department for over 30 years, will serve as the acting Fire Chief.

Mr. Sylvia also noted that he intends to have an announcement on the appointment of a new Finance Director within weeks, as well.  He described the scope of the thorough interview process, in which Selectman Loewenberg, Finance Committee Chairman Linda Benezra, Audit Committee member Kevin Feeney, and Community Resources Director Dinah O’Brien assisted.

Licenses
(Continued on next page)
Licenses


Class II Auto Dealer (New)

· Hayes Cars, Ronald Hayes, 20 Sweet Amanda’s Way, requested a Class II Auto Dealer’s License.  The applicant has provided documentation that a surety bond is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Class II Auto Dealer License (New) for Hayes Cars.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Automatic Amusement (New)

· Court Street Hospitality Corp. d/b/a Simon’s Bar and Grille, 42 Court Street, requested an Automatic Amusement License for three machines.  The Building Department has determined that there is enough square footage to accommodate the machines.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved an Automatic Amusement License (three machines) for Court Street Hospitality Corp.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Common Victualler – Change of Location

· Jacomo, Inc. d/b/a Plymouth House of Pizza, 50 Long Pond Road, requested a Change of Location for their Common Victualler License (moving from 24 Main Street).   Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Common Victualler Change of Location for Jacomo, Inc.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Common Victualler (New)

· Fashion Food LLC d/b/a Wendy’s, 45 Commerce Way, requested a Common Victualler License (New).   Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Common Victualler (New) for Fashion Food LLC.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· Fashion Food LLC d/b/a Wendy’s, 45 Commerce Way, requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Radio and TV).  

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Radio and TV) for Fashion Food LLC.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

· Sacred Heart Elementary School, 329 Bishops Highway, Kingston, Scott Holanson, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for November 10, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a Poker Fundraiser to be held at the Jungle Plex, 8 Natalie Way.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Sacred Heart Elementary School.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a dinner and wine tasting for the following dates: November 2, November 9, November 10, November 16, and November 17, 2007.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved five One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (for the dates specified above) for Our House Services.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the September 11, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.

Purchase and Sale / 169 Camelot Drive – The Board voted to sign the Purchase and Sale Agreement and the Use and Occupancy Agreement for the property located at 169 Camelot Drive.

Land Conveyance / Plymouth Long Beach – The Board voted to sign the Land Conveyance Agreement for a land exchange on Plymouth Long Beach between the Town and Constance Melahoures.

Deed / Plymouth Long Beach – The Board voted to sign the Deed from the Town of Plymouth to Constance Melahoures for a portion of Lot O, which will be exchanged with three lots, being Lots 212, 213, and 214 on Map 37A. 

Acceptance of Deed / Plymouth Long Beach – The Board voted to sign the Acceptance of Deed from Constance Melahoures to the Town of Plymouth for Lots 212, 213, and 214 on Map 37A.

Public Comment
Scott Holanson from Sacred Heart Elementary School addressed the Board to inquire if they needed anything further from him regarding the school’s One Day Wine & Malt License request.  Chairman Quintal notified Mr. Holanson that the license had been approved and that the Board needed no further information.

Seeing no further public comment, Chairman Quintal called for a brief recess to allow time for members of the Planning Board to prepare for the Chapter 40T presentation
Presentation on Chapter 40T Legislation
Planning Board member Larry Rosenblum introduced a discussion on the recently-proposed Chapter 40T legislation relative to special development districts.  Planning Board member Marc Garrett joined Mr. Rosenblum for the informational session.
Mr. Rosenblum explained that he had asked the Selectmen to continue the discussion begun some months ago at a Planning Board meeting on Chapter 40T, a legislative proposal that could have a significant impact on future development and infrastructure projects in Plymouth.  Mr. Rosenblum introduced other persons in attendance who were invited to take part in the discussion: Matthew Feher from the Massachusetts Municipal Association, State Representative Denise Provost (27th Middlesex District - Somerville), Shirley Kressel of the Alliance of Boston Neighborhoods, and Hal Davis, the author of the proposed 40T legislation.  

Vice Chairman Loewenberg noted that State Representative Tom Calter was present to take part in the discussion, as well.
Mr. Feher, senior legislative analyst for the Massachusetts Municipal Association (MMA), explained that he has focused much of his attention on Chapter 40T, in keeping with MMA’s mission to advocate for the best interests of municipalities across the state.   Mr. Feher summarized the general intent of the 40T proposal to authorize municipalities with the ability to establish development zones and/or local improvement districts within their towns.   If optioned by majority vote of the Town, he said, these zones and/or districts would become corporate/political subdivisions of the state and give the community the opportunity to buy into infrastructure improvements.   

Mr. Feher pointed out that, while his organization views the 40T legislation drafted by Mr. Davis as a potentially innovative development tool, MMA’s key concerns with 40T are centered on the governmental entity that 40T proposes to create (the “Prudential Committee”) from property owners within the specified development district.   Mr. Feher explained that the legislation proposes to give the Prudential Committee the ability to levy fees, adopt bylaws, apply for federal assistance, borrow and invest money, and more—essentially mirroring the executive powers of the municipality (in Plymouth’s case, the Board of Selectmen).   As part of a larger MMA subcommittee formed to look at the 40T proposal, Mr. Feher said that he continues to work with Mr. Davis to resolve this item of concern before the legislation moves forward.   
State Representative Provost joined the discussion and explained that, as a member of the Joint Committee on Bonding, Capital Expenditures, & State Assets, she will eventually be asked to offer a recommendation on the 40T legislation.  Representative Provost discussed the perspectives she has gained on 40T in the course of her research with the joint subcommittee.  The allure of 40T, she said, is the ability it can provide to municipalities to raise funds and issue tax-exempt revenue bonds without the process of Proposition 2½.   In order to issue these bonds, however, she said, a governmental entity must be created and become a political subdivision of the Commonwealth.  This, she said, is where she recognizes a potential conflict of the proposed Prudential Committee with a municipality’s executive branch, and there are several cautionary tales from states like Florida, California, and Virginia who have passed similar laws creating special development districts.  
Representative Provost provided further explanation of the Chapter 40T proposal and the benefits and drawbacks that it could present to Massachusetts communities.   Having the ability to finance infrastructure is important, she said, but keeping the key processes and mechanisms that towns already have in place is important, too.   A town’s ability to control these quasi-public/private districts created through Chapter 40T could be complicated and difficult, she said, resulting in unintended consequences for future generations.    Representative Provost pointed to a specific example of a private/public development project spanning Somerville, Cambridge, and Boston that went entirely wrong, resulting in lawsuits, labor issues, and investors scrambling to unload pre-paid units in a lackluster real estate market. 
While acknowledging the positive intent of the proposed legislation, both Vice Chairman Loewenberg and Selectmen Tavares expressed concerns about the consequences of creating quasi-governmental agencies.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg pointed to the Plymouth Development Corporation as an example of the complications that can arise from placing power into the hands of a quasi-public entity, and she asked Mr. Feher to identify potential measures that can be put in place to address MMA’s concerns about 40T.   
Mr. Feher pointed out that many of MMA’s concerns regarding 40T can be addressed if the ability for a municipality’s executive branch to serve as the Prudential Committee is built into the legislation.   This, he said, would give the Town control and autonomy over 40T development and infrastructure projects.
Mr. Garrett expressed his concern that the powers given to the Prudential Committee within the 40T legislation could allow a private zone/district to secede from the Town.   Mr. Feher responded that, as the proposed 40T language stands, the potential for zone/district secession is real.   Municipalities who choose to create a 40T zone/district, he said, could be binding themselves to a contract for decades with little or no room to change or revoke the agreement.
Mr. Rosenblum thanked the Board and the attendees for their participation in the discussion on Chapter 40T.   Plymouth has tremendous opportunities and challenges as it grows, he said, and it is very important to investigate and discuss legislation that may shape the framework against which its residents live.

Chairman Quintal invited Mr. Davis to speak.

Mr. Davis explained that the proposal for Chapter 40T is not an untested experiment, as there are several improvement districts across the Commonwealth that date as far back as 1870.   Chapter 40T, he said, is strictly intended to create financing vehicles for infrastructure improvements, not tools for secession.   The legislative language, Mr. Davis pointed out, outlines a specific public hearing and Town Meeting process that is intended to layer a series of protections to prevent problems.  The proposal, he contended, did not spawn from lawyers, but rather from town requests in cases where one part of the town wants improvements but the other does not want to pay for it. 

Mr. Davis confirmed that he continues to work with MMA to address their concerns about the powers of the Prudential Committee.   The only autonomy that is built into the Prudential Committee, he said, is for bonding, while all other powers rest in the Town’s hands.  The district plans are created quite specifically, he said, and the bonds are specifically in the hands of the district, completely separating the Town from the bonding.  As a protection, he said, property owners within the district only pay their assessed part of the bonding if an unanticipated problem arises.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg offered her opinion that Chapter 40T is a complex proposal that warrants further investigation and discussion before any endorsements are made by the Board.
Representative Provost noted that the public hearing process on 40T has not yet begun, and she confirmed that the Joint Committee on Bonding, Capital Expenditures, & State Assets has more work to do in researching and discussing the legislation before making their final recommendation.
Seeing no further discussion, Chairman Quintal thanked all of the participants for their time and called for a five-minute recess.

Campy’s Hearing
Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing to consider whether Double C, Inc. d/b/a Campy’s, 531 Federal Furnace Road, Craig Carreau (Manager), violated or permitted a violation of the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 138, Section 12 and the terms of a Club License and 204 CMR 2.05(2) illegalities on a licensed premises.  Notice of this hearing was advertised in accordance with Chapter 138 and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Selectman Tavares recused himself from participation in the hearing and took a seat in the audience.

Attorney Gregg Corbo from the law firm of Kopelman & Paige (Town Counsel) explained that Campy’s (an establishment within Ellis Haven Campground) is licensed as a Club and, thus, may only serve alcohol to campers and their guests.  The hearing, he noted, was scheduled to consider evidence that Campy’s violated their license by serving alcohol to members of the public.

Attorney Corbo asked for the taking of an oath from all of the witnesses participating in the hearing.  Mr. Sylvia led the witnesses through the oath “to tell the truth and nothing but the truth.”
Attorney Corbo interviewed Lisa Johnson, the Administrative Assistant to the Town Manager, who manages and supervises all licensing approved by the Board of Selectmen.  Ms. Johnson confirmed that Campy’s is permitted by the Town of Plymouth to serve alcohol under a Seasonal All Alcohol Club License.  Ms. Johnson explained that on August 6, 2007, she received an e-mail from Paula Moniz, who sought to inquire about the rules and requirements governing Campy’s liquor license.  Ms. Johnson said that, after her conversations with Ms. Moniz, she identified several pieces of information that led her to initiate an investigation by the Plymouth Police Department into possible license violations at Campy’s.
Attorney Corbo invited the owners of Campy’s, or representatives thereof, to address the Board.  Attorney John Wyman introduced himself as a representative of Campy’s owner David Carreau and manager Craig Carreau, and he posed further questions to Ms. Johnson regarding the process of initiating the investigation of the alleged license violations at Campy’s.

Attorney Corbo then called upon the following witnesses to discuss evidence of the alleged license violations, with whom Attorney Wyman was given an opportunity to conduct a cross-examination.

· Plymouth Police Officer Paul Higgins

· Plymouth Police Officer Timothy O’Hara

· Paula Moniz, of Berkley, Massachusetts, 2007 seasonal camper at Ellis Haven

· Philip Martin of Tiverton, Rhode Island, patron at Campy’s on evening of Aug. 4-5, 2007

· Debra Creedon, bartender at Campy’s
· Craig Carreau, owner and manager of Campy’s

Officer Higgins described the evening of August 4-5, 2007 (spanning the evening of August 4 into the early morning hours of August 5) during which he responded to a report of a large disturbance at Campy’s.  He reported that he entered the campground past an unmanned access gate to find an agitated crowd in which it appeared that a fight had just taken place.  Officer Higgins noted several vehicles parked alongside the driveway and the immediate front of the establishment, and in the course of questioning the crowd, Officer Higgins formed the opinion that the bar was open to the public and that there were several people at the scene who were neither campers nor guests of campers.  Officer Higgins noted that he also spoke with Mr. Carreau, whom, he said, acknowledged his belief that there were several non-campers within the bar.  

Attorney Wyman questioned Officer Higgins, specifically around the unmanned gate and the manner in which Officer Higgins formed the opinion that the bar was open to the public.  Officer Higgins responded that few people in the crowd appeared to return to their campsite, yet several people within the crowd expressed concerns about returning home, since several police cruisers blocked the exit to the campsite.  Officer Higgins acknowledged that, if there was an employee assigned to check cars at the gate, it was possible that the employee may have left the gate to respond to the scene.
Officer O’Hara recounted the findings of his investigation into possible license violations at Campy’s.   He recounted the evening of September 22, 2007, noting that he arrived at the access gate to Ellis Haven Campground with two other fellow officers in plain clothes and an unmarked car at approximately 8 o’clock in the evening.   In response to Attorney Corbo’s questions, Officer O’Hara described the following observations from his investigation:

· The access gate to the campground was manned, but the gatekeeper asked him only what his business was, not whether he was a camper, or a camper’s guest.  

· The gatekeeper did not ask for any form of identification or proof of being a camper or a camper’s guest.

· At no point upon entering the bar, nor during the course of the hour the officers stayed at the bar, did the bartender inquire as to whether Officer O’Hara, his fellow officers, or any other patrons at the bar were campers or a guests of a camper. 

· At no point during the hour of investigation did the bartender ask for ID or proof of age, even when a group of younger-appearing patrons arrived. 

· The bartender was observed mixing and consuming what appeared to be an alcoholic beverage while on duty.

· A patron served a beverage to himself while the bartender left her post and stepped out of the bar.

· Several patrons arrived to and left the bar in cars, rather than from sites within the camp.    
Officer O’Hara described the following observations from his continued investigation on the evening of September 29, 2007:
· The access gate to the campground was manned again by the same staff member when Officer O’Hara arrived at approximately 9:00 p.m., and, again, the gatekeeper asked him only what his business was, not whether he was a camper, or a camper’s guest.   This time, however, the gatekeeper handed Officer O’Hara a handwritten pass that said, “Bar.”

· The same bartender was on duty, and at no point upon entering the bar, nor during the course of the hour the officers stayed at the bar, did the bartender inquire as to whether Officer O’Hara, his fellow officers, or any other patrons at the bar were campers or a guests of a camper. 

Attorney Wyman conducted a cross-examination of Officer O’Hara and pointed out that Officer O’Hara he was incorrect in identifying the name of the bartender.   Attorney Wyman questioned Officer O’Hara, specifically around the manner in which Officer O’Hara formed the opinion that the bar was open to the public.  Officer O’Hara explained that he based his opinion on his observations of several patrons arriving and departing the establishment in vehicles.  In response to further questions from Attorney Wyman, Officer O’Hara noted that he did observe a handwritten sign at the access gate and in the bar that Campy’s was open only to campers and their guests.   

Ms. Moniz and Mr. Martin responded to questions regarding their experience at Campy’s on the evening of August 4-5, 2007.   Ms. Moniz noted that she was camping at Ellis Haven and was a patron at Campy’s on that evening, during which a fight occurred.   According to her understanding of the rules at the campsite, Ms. Moniz explained, visitors of campers are given a pass to the campsite, but must leave the campground by 8:00 p.m.  Ms. Moniz said that she was a regular camper at Ellis Haven and, on the evening in question, she was at Campy’s after 8:00 p.m. and recognized only a few campers in the bar, the rest presumably non-campers.   In response to questions from Attorney Wyman, Ms. Moniz acknowledged that she was registered with Ellis Haven as a seasonal camper for 2007, but was asked to leave after the incident on August 4-5th.   Ms. Moniz noted that the handwritten signs regarding Campy’s patron policy of campers and their guests only (referred to earlier by Officer O’Hara) were not on display prior to the incident.
Mr. Martin explained that he arrived at the access gate to Ellis Haven Campground on August 4, 2007 at 8:30 p.m. with the intent to visit a friend at Campy’s.  Mr. Martin said that he explained to the gatekeeper that he intended to “meet someone at the bar” and was given a pass for his car to proceed to Campy’s.   Mr. Martin said that at no point while entering the campground or the bar was he asked for identification as a camper or a guest of a camper.   Mr. Martin pointed out that he was allowed to enter the campground and go to Campy’s in the same manner during the week of July 4, 2007.
Ms. Creedon responded to questions about Officer O’Hara’s observations on the evenings of September 22 and 29, 2007.   Ms. Creedon acknowledged that she was on duty as bartender for Campy’s on both of those evenings.   She denied Officer O’Hara’s claims that she consumed alcoholic beverages while working her shift, and she asserted that she would never allow a patron to go behind the bar and serve his/herself.   Ms. Creedon explained that she generally does not ask patrons to confirm if they are a camper or a guest of a camper, as she operates on the basis of whether she recognizes the patron as a camper or a guest.
Attorney Wyman asked Ms. Creedon to discuss the incident on the evening of August 4-5, but Attorney Corbo interjected and suggested that Chairman Quintal limit the hearing to discussion and witness accounts relating to the alleged license violations, rather than the criminal investigation of the incident on August 4-5, 2007.   Chairman Quintal concurred.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked Ms. Creedon to further explain why she does not generally ask patrons if they are campers or guests of campers.  Ms. Creedon explained that most of the campers are familiar to her, and the new campers or guests who arrive each week often sit with or talk to the regular campers she recognizes.
Campy’s manager Craig Carreau described the system by which his staff identifies Ellis Haven campers and their guests.   Guests of campers who wish to go to Campy’s, Mr. Carreau explained, must sign in at the gate and retrieve a pass to proceed to the bar.  Two gatekeepers are employed during the course of the season, he said, and they are instructed to ask guests to indicate the campers and/or campsite number they are visiting, and whether they are proceeding to the campsite or to the bar.   Mr. Carreau maintained that all of Campy’s bartenders are TIPS trained and certified, and he noted that he is on the premises up to 105 hours per week to supervise and manage operations.  

Selectman Malaguti pointed to Officer O’Hara’s testimony that, one two separate occasions, the gatekeeper on duty neglected to follow the procedures just outlined by Mr. Carreau.   Mr. Carreau responded that the particular employee who manned the gate on the evenings in question is no longer employed by the campground.

Attorney Corbo questioned Mr. Carreau more specifically around the means by which the campground’s gatekeepers identify guests of campers.   In response, Mr. Carreau indicated the following:

· A box of index cards containing the names of those campers who are registered seasonally with Ellis Haven is provided to the gatekeeper.  

· In some cases, campers are asked to leave a list of their guests with the gatekeeper.
· Guests identify themselves by the campsite number of those campers whom they are visiting.   
Selectman Machado asked Mr. Carreau about the advertisement for a comedy night at Campy’s that promoted the bar as open to the public.  Mr. Carreau explained that the comedian who hosted the comedy event placed the advertisement without his knowledge.  Mr. Carreau said he informed the comedian of Campy’s policy, but the ad had already been placed.   
Chairman Quintal posed questions and a brief discussion ensued between the Board and Mr. Carreau regarding Campy’s website, events at the bar, and the campground’s capacity.  Seeing no further discussion or comment, Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion to close the hearing.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor of closing the hearing. 

Attorney Corbo outlined the Board’s options pursuant to M.G.L. Chapter 138 Section 12 and noted that the requirements for obtaining a Club License clearly state that the establishment’s patrons must be members of the club or persons introduced by members as guests.   Mr. Carreau has indicated, Attorney Corbo pointed out, that he is aware of the conditions of his license, but the Board has been shown through testimony that, on several occasions, patrons from the general public have entered Campy’s.  Additionally, Attorney Corbo noted, testimony was presented from the Police Department’s investigation that the bartender was observed consuming alcohol while on duty and leaving the bar unattended long enough for a patron to serve himself.  The Board, he explained, should decide upon those license violations it believes occurred at Campy’s and what penalties will be assessed in response to those violations.
Mr. Sylvia pointed out that the Board could either choose to provide Campy’s with a warning, or choose to suspend their license for a specified duration.
Members of the Board discussed their responses to the testimony and evidence provided during the hearing.  Consensus was reached between members on an evident lack of clear and effective policies at Campy’s to properly identify guests and adhere to the conditions of its Club License.
Selectman Malaguti proposed a two-day suspension of Campy’s liquor license.   Vice Chairman Loewenberg offered that the license be suspended for at least seven days, considering the severity of the evident violations and the apparent lack of effort on the part of Campy’s management to establish a consistent and effective system of member and guest identification.  Selectman Machado agreed with Vice Chairman Loewenberg, citing his concerns for the safety of children at the campground and the residential nature of the neighborhood surrounding Ellis Haven. 

Selectman Machado offered a compromise between the suggested suspension periods offered by Selectman Malaguti and Vice Chairman Loewenberg and recommended the suspension Campy’s liquor license for five (5) days.

Attorney Corbo asked the Board to confirm that it was acknowledging violations of M.G.L. Chapter 138, Section 12 and the conditions of a Club License on at least four occasions at Campy’s (during the week of July 4, 2007, August 4, 2007, September 22, 2007, and September 29, 2007).

Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion that the Board acknowledge that Campy’s violated the conditions of its Seasonal All Alcohol Club License, according to M.G.L. Chapter 138, Section 12, on no less than three occasions where individuals who were not campers or guests of campers were allowed to enter the bar.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor of the motion.

Attorney Corbo noted that the Board could choose to act on the observations made by Officer O’Hara of improper conduct by the bartender at Campy’s on September 22, 2007.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion that the Board choose to not act on the allegations made regarding the bartender’s conduct at Campy’s on the evening of September 22, 2007, due to a lack of evidence to prove a failure to manage.   Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor of the motion.
Chairman Quintal inquired if the Board should choose those days on which the suspension should take place.  Ms. Johnson advised the Board that Campy’s seasonal license allows them to be open from April to January, but that the bar would likely close when the camping season ends.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion to authorize the Town Manager’s Office to identify dates for the suspension of Campy’s Seasonal All Alcohol Club License for five (5) days during the campground’s active season.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor.
Chairman Quintal asked that the Town Manager’s Office ensure that Campy’s has all of the required licensing for its establishment, like any other business in Plymouth.  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that his staff would follow up on Chairman Quintal’s request.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Request for Footbridge Over Eel River – Selectman Malaguti inquired about a letter from the architectural firm of Flaherty & Stefani requesting permission to build a footbridge from their client’s property over Eel River to Plymouth Long Beach.  Mr. Sylvia responded that his office has asked the Town’s Environmental Manager, David Gould, for a recommendation on this request prior to bringing it before the Board for consideration. 

Package Store License Quota – Selectman Malaguti inquired about a letter from the Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission (ABCC) which stated that Plymouth exceeded its package store license quota.   Ms. Johnson responded to Selectman Malaguti and confirmed that six additional licenses were granted to the Town through the State Legislature’s Special Acts of 1982, but, according to current ABCC staff, those six licenses were not to be transferred to other establishments if the original grantee of the license terminated its business.  Four of those six licenses, however, Ms. Johnson said, were approved for transfer by the ABCC since 1982, and though the ABCC says we are currently over quota, they will allow the licenses to stand.
Mr. Sylvia echoed Ms. Johnson’s comments, pointing out that Ms. Johnson took the initiative to get confirmation on the Town’s license quota and was told on two separate occasions that the Town was within its quota.  Only recently, Mr. Sylvia said, when the Village Vineyards license appeal occurred, did the ABCC reverse its position and declare the Town over quota, despite the fact that, months earlier, the ABCC ordered the Town to grant Village Vineyards its license.  Mr. Sylvia thanked Senator Murray and Representative deMacedo, who were instrumental in assisting the Town with clarifying the matter with the ABCC.
Old Business

County Court House Facilities – Selectman Tavares reported that the Plymouth County Commissioners voted to sell the former Registry of Deeds facility and dismiss the Court House Re-Use Committee.  The only committee that continues to exist regarding the former court house facilities, Selectman Tavares noted, is the Town & County Coordinating Committee.   Selectman Tavares said that he attended the Commissioners’ meeting to relay the Board of Selectmen’s wish that the historic 1820 Court House remain preserved. 
Cardiac Defibrillators – Selectman Machado pointed out that, as part of the effort to install cardiac defibrillators throughout all town facilities, defibrillator units have been installed outside the Mayflower Room at Town Hall, at the Council on Aging, and at Memorial Hall.  Selectman Machado thanked the Town’s Health Director, Susan Merrifield, and Recreation Supervisor, Barry DeBlasio for putting together a training program for staff on the use of the defibrillator units.  

Town Wharf Re-Paving – Chairman Quintal voiced thanks and praise for the paving work done by the DPW on the horseshoe roadway around Town Wharf, for which he said he has received several compliments from residents.

New Business

Street Lighting Along Waterfront – Chairman Quintal asked that the DPW repair some malfunctioning street lights at Nelson Park and the State Boat Ramp.

Town Meeting – Chairman Quintal thanked the members of Town Meeting for a well-run Fall Town Meeting.  He emphasized his wish that the Town, from this meeting, focus on maintaining its current facilities, especially Memorial Hall.

Selectman Tavares echoed Chairman Quintal’s sentiments, noting that it has often been the Town’s tradition of putting off maintenance on our facilities until the crisis point arrives.  Selectman Tavares suggested that the DPW put together maintenance plans and budgets—whether unrealistic or not—to show the community what it really takes to care for our facilities with a sense of pride.

Cordage Park / Improvement Funding – Chairman Quintal raised the matter of $660,000 in improvement funding from the redevelopment project at Cordage Park and asked that it be used in North Plymouth, as its residents will feel the direct impact of the project.  Mr. Sylvia responded that there are significant infrastructure improvements that will be needed in the immediate area of the Cordage project, and he assured the Board that he would come back with a plan for the use of those improvement funds.

Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study – Selectman Machado asked Mr. Sylvia if he could acquire a report of motor vehicle accidents in the downtown / waterfront area for the Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study Committee to use in developing their proposal to make downtown one-way. 

Litter – Selectman Machado asked that the DPW remove a discarded boat and mattress that have been discarded as litter along Federal Furnace Road.

Community Preservation Projects – Selectman Tavares asked Mr. Sylvia if a presentation could be put together on the Community Preservation Committee’s various sources of revenue and projects that are still in the works.  Often, Selectman Tavares said, the Town votes on CPA projects one-by-one, and he would like to get a global picture of their current activities.   Mr. Sylvia responded that he will ask the new Finance Director, once he/she is appointed, to put the financial pieces together for this presentation.  

A Sign of Welcome to Plymouth – Selectman Tavares made note that Plymouth has had a tradition of encouraging its residents to place an electric candle in their window during the month of November as a sign of welcome into the community and a sign of support for our armed services.  The idea, he said, is inspired by the William Bradford quote, “…as one small candle may light a thousand…” 
Presentation on Solid Waste Options – Chairman Quintal reminded the audience that the Board would hear a presentation from the DPW regarding solid waste options for the Town of Plymouth at their next meeting on November 6, 2007.
Executive Session
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal informed the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session. 

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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